EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE


Meeting: Wednesday 9th March, 2016

at 2.00 p.m. 

PRESENT:- Councillors Pidduck (Chairman), Sweeney (Vice-Chairman), Barlow, Biggins, Brook, Cassells, Hamilton, R. McClure, McLeavy, Maddox and Roberts.
Also Present:- Phil Huck (Executive Director), Sue Roberts (Director of Resources) and Keely Fisher (Democratic Services Officer).
103 – Minutes

The Minutes of the meeting held on 20th January, 2016 were agreed as a correct record.

104 – Apologies for Absence/Attendance of Substitute Members

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Pemberton and Williams.
Councillor McLeavy had replaced Councillor Pemberton for this meeting only.

105 – England Coastal Path – Walney Island
The Executive Director informed the Committee that under the terms of the Marine and Coastal Access Act 2009, Natural England had a duty to make proposals to the Secretary of State for a long distance walking route around the English coast, and for an adjoining margin of land (“the coastal margin”) where the public would also have a right of access on foot. As part of that process, Natural England would consult with landowners whose land would be crossed by the proposed route. When proposals were made to the Secretary of State, they would also be published on line, and subject to a formal eight week consultation period.
The coastal path would have a section around Walney, which would start and finish at Jubilee Bridge, and link with the section of the main coastal path that runs from Silecroft to Silverdale. Work on the Walney section was slightly more advanced than the Silecroft to Silverdale section. Representatives from Natural England had met with Council Officers on the affected parts of Walney that were owned by the Council.
Natural England had made initial proposals to the Council about the route of the Coastal Path. The proposed route would create trail sections that used existing rights of way or permissive walked routes, and did not propose any new access onto the Council’s land. The proposed coastal margin would also only include Council land where there was already public access.
There were not anticipated to be any significant infrastructure requirements on the new route, other than way markers. Any necessary infrastructure would be maintained by the County Council.
The creation of the new coastal access rights was associated with the lowest level of occupiers’ liability under law – lower than the duty of care owed to trespassers on private land. There was no new liability for the Council in that respect.
Natural England had asked for any initial comments on their proposals to be made to them before 24th March 2016, prior to making formal recommendations to the Secretary of State and the formal consultation period starting.
Natural England had noted that the coast on the west side of Walney was subject to coastal erosion. They proposed that the route of the coastal path should be able to roll back in response to erosion and the Council would be consulted on the need for future changes should that be necessary.
RESOLVED:- To agree that the Coastal Path be supported.
106 – Performance Management

The Director of Resources reminded the Committee that the Council had a performance management framework to help deliver the Council’s priorities.  The Council’s priorities for 2015-19 were:-
1. Housing – the Council was committed to continuing to provide a greater choice of good quality housing and regenerate the oldest and poorest housing in the Borough.

2. Regeneration and Public Realm – the Council was committed to working with partners and service providers to enhance the built environment and public realm

3.  Local Economy – the Council was committed to work on mitigating the effects of cuts in public spending, their impact on the local economy and working to secure a long term economic recovery for the community.

4. Service Delivery – the Council strived to provide good quality, efficient and effective services while reducing overall expenditure. 
The Committee considered a selection of performance data along side its target for Quarter 1, 2 and 3 of the 2015/16 financial year.
RESOLVED:- (i) To note the report of the Director of Resources;
(ii)
That the Performance Indicator’s relating to “The Percentage of Planning Applications processed” be amended in future reports to include applications where there has been an agreed extension of time;

(iii)
That the Performance Indicator relating to the “Supply of Ready to Develop Housing Sites” be substituted by the Local Plan Adoption Programme; and

(iv)
That Officers investigate a new indicator for future reports which deals with Street Cleanliness.

107 – Extension to Period of Exclusivity for 1-5 Lawson Street and 102 Abbey Road

The Committee were reminded that at its meeting in September 2015 it had agreed a six month period of exclusivity for 1-5 Lawson Street and 102 Abbey to The Well and Sonic Zoo CIC respectively.  
Both companies had requested a three month extension to allow them to further develop their business plans.

The Executive Director informed the Committee that The Well had been successful in their application to Public Health England to create a ‘hub’ in Lawson Street.  The Council was acting as Accountable Body for those funds.

He had no objection to extending the period of exclusivity at either property, but had informed both parties no further extensions would be offered.

RESOLVED:- (i) To agree an extension of three months to the period of exclusivity in relation to 1-5 Lawson Street to The Well Community Interest Company terminating on 31st May, 2016; and
(ii) To agree an extension of three months to the period of exclusivity in relation to 102 Abbey Road to Sonic Zoo Community Interest Company terminating on 31st May, 2016.

REFERRED ITEM
THE FOLLOWING MATTERS ARE REFERRED TO COUNCIL FOR DECISION

108 – Council Finances Quarter 3 2015-2016
The Committee considered a detailed report of the Director of Resources regarding the Council Finances for the period ended 31st December, 2015.  The report included the General Fund, Capital Programme, Treasury Management, Reserves and Balances and the Housing Revenue Account.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council to revise the 2015-2016 General Fund revenue budget as £12,219,620.

109 – Anti-Fraud and Corruption Strategy
The Committee considered the Council’s updated Anti-Fraud, Theft, Bribery and Corruption Strategy and Response Plan.
The document was more comprehensive than previous versions, making clear reference to associated procedures and protocols already in existence.

The Council’s zero tolerance to fraud and corruption had been maintained and the Response Plan mirrored current practice.

The Council also had a separate Whistleblowing Policy which did not require any amendments.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council to approve the Anti-Fraud, Theft, Bribery and Corruption Strategy and Response Plan.

110 – Contract Standing Orders

The Committee considered the latest Contract Standing Orders.

The document was reviewed annually and there were a number of changes triggered by the Public Contracts Regulations 2015.

The Public Contracts Regulations 2015 had abolished the pre-qualification stage for procurements below the EU thresholds, and had introduced a requirement to have regard to guidance on qualitative selection issued by the Cabinet Office for above EU threshold procurements: https://www.gov.uk/guidance/transposing-eu-procurement-directives. 

All procurement opportunities covered by the Contract Standing Orders must be advertised on the national Contracts Finder portal: https://www.gov.uk/contracts-finder.  That was in addition to any other portals in use.  Contract award information must subsequently be placed on Contracts Finder once the contract was awarded.

Public contracts must include a provision to ensure prompt payment through the supply chain.
The EU thresholds had also been included in addition to the links to the Official Journal of the European Union:

The thresholds could be found on the website of the Official Journal of the European Union: http://www.ojec.com/thresholds.aspx/ and were currently:

· £164,176 for Supply, Services and Design Contracts;

· £4,104,394 for Works Contracts.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council to approve the updated Contract Standing Orders.

111 – Homeworking Policy Statement
The Director of Resources informed the Committee that Homeworking was where an employee’s contractual place of work was in the home.  It was the Council’s policy not to offer homeworking as the workforce was small with low headcounts within services.  The Council aimed to maintain service delivery and availability without the pressure of reduced on-site resources.

Homeworking could bring benefits for some organisations, but there were many factors to consider when making the decision whether or not to have an employee working from home, either much or some of the time.  Homeworking worked best where the needs of the employer and the employee balance out.

The Committee considered an assessment that identified that homeworking was not a suitable option for the Council.
RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council to approve the Homeworking Policy Statement.

112 – Employer Discretions Policy

The Committee considered an Employer Discretions Policy that had been updated for annual figures and also to note an expired discretion on 30th September 2014; Power of Scheme employer to award additional membership.

A new discretion had been added.
Members on the under-mentioned types of leave which were not covered by APP were able to enter into an APC contract to buy back the lost CARE pension. If they make the election within 30 days of return, the employer must fund two-thirds of the cost.  The employer had discretion to extend the 30 day deadline. 

· Additional maternity leave during which no pensionable pay was received

· Additional adoption leave during which no pensionable pay was received

· Shared parental leave during which no pensionable pay was received 

· Authorised unpaid leave (excluding strike leave)

If the individual leave period lasted longer than 36 months, the employer was only required to share the cost in relation to the first 36 months of the leave.

APP referred to Assumed Pensionable Pay, APC to Additional Pension Contributions and CARE to Career Average Revalued Earnings.

The Council’s policy was:-
The 30 days would commence from the date set out in the SCAPC notification letter which would be issued to the employee by the HR Department.

The Council had no intention of extending the 30 day deadline but may consider its use in exceptional cases in the future. 

The HR Department would check that notices had been issued for all unpaid leave since 1st April, 2014, and would pick the days of unpaid leave going forward from the Managers’ notifications.
RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council to approve the Employer Discretions Policy.

113 – Establishment Changes

The Director of Resources reminded the Committee that the Early Retirement/Voluntary Redundancy Panel had met on 22nd February, 2016, and had approved an application from post holder DES015.  Members were asked to recommend that Council delete post DES015 with effect from 1st April, 2016.

In supporting the application, Management Board had assessed the work performed by the post holder and concluded that a part time Market Supervisor would be required to deal with the day-to-day running of Barrow Market.  Also event management services would be required from time to time and that other duties could be reallocated with no impact on the establishment of the Council.

Members were asked to recommend that Council created a Market Supervisor post on Scale 5, part time on 22.5 hours per week (3 days).  The post holder would primarily deal with lettings, tenants and generating income, as well as ensuring that adequate staffing was in place at all times.

The changes would generate a revenue budget saving of £24,420.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council:-

(i)
To approve the deletion of post DES015 from 1st April, 2016;
(ii)
To approve the creation of a Market Supervisor post on Scale 5, part time on 22.5 hours per week; and
(iii)
To place on record the appreciation of the Council to the Town Centre and Festivals Manager.
114 – Election Volunteers
The Director of Resources informed the Committee that the Council had recognised that there were a number of employees who volunteered for election duty and that was much appreciated.  The number of volunteers had been slightly down, initially, for recent elections leading to further requests being issued by the Executive Director.

Given the importance of the election responsibilities placed on the Council and the Returning Officer, Management Board proposed that where a direct employee volunteered as a Presiding Officer; a Poll Clerk; a Polling Station Inspector; or an Officer of the Electoral Staff working on polling day that a pro-rata day of annual leave be awarded in recognition of their contribution in allowing the Council to meet its responsibilities.

It was hoped that the additional benefit available for election duties would retain the current pool of volunteers and would hopefully encourage repeated and new applications in the future.

The pro-rata day of annual leave would be based on each employees working hours, for example (Thursday was normally a 7 ½ hour day):

a full time employee would be awarded a full day

7 ½ hours/37 hours x 37 hours = 7 ½ hours

a part time employee working 18 ½ hours would be awarded 3 ¾ hours

7 ½ hours/37 hours x 18 ½ hours = 3 ¾ hours

a part time employee working 20 hours would be awarded 4 hours

7 ½ hours/37 hours x 20 hours = 4 hours

a part time employee working 10 hours would be awarded 2 hours

7 ½ hours/37 hours x 10 hours = 2 hours

The HR Department would calculate the pro-rata holiday entitlements and provide those to the Democratic Service Manager.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council to approve the award of a pro-rata day of annual leave for direct employees who volunteered for election duty as a Presiding Officer; a Poll Clerk; a Polling Station Inspector; or an Officer of the Electoral Staff working on polling day.

115 – Medium Term Financial Plan 2016-2020
The Committee considered a detailed report of the Director of Resources that set out the updated projections of the Medium Term Financial Plan 2016-2020.  The Medium Term Financial Strategy was to eliminate the budget deficit through the Budget Strategy 2016-2020 currently being developed.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council:-

(i) To approve the Medium Term Financial Plan 2016-2020 financial projections and assumptions; and

(ii) To approve the updated Reserves and Balances policy.

116 – Treasury Management Strategy Statement

The Director of Resources report set out the Treasury Management Strategy for 2016-2017 to 2019-2020.  

The Local Government Act 2003 required the Council to comply with the CIPFA Prudential Code for Capital Finance in Local Authorities when carrying out capital and treasury management activities.  The objectives of the CIPFA Prudential Code were to ensure that capital investment plans were affordable, prudent and sustainable and that treasury management decisions were taken in accordance with the treasury management strategy.

The Committee considered a copy of the Treasury Management Strategy Statement for 2016-2017 to 2019-2020.

The Capital Prudential Indicators and Treasury Management Strategy gave both a position statement and details of the future position of the Council’s capital and treasury plans.

The revenue implications of the Treasury Management Strategy Statement were included in the Medium Term Financial Plan projections.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council to approve the Treasury Management Strategy Statement, including:-

(i) The Prudential Indicators and limits for 2016-2017 to 2019-2020; and

(ii) The Minimum Revenue Provision statement which sets out the Council’ policy for charging revenue.

117 – Parental Leave Policy
The Director of Resources informed the Committee that the Council’s Parental Leave Policy had been implemented in 2001 and the Council had adopted the NJC Parental Leave model scheme which enhanced the basic rights of employees under that legislation.  

Changes to both Council policy and to legislation had enhanced the options of employees with regard to taking leave.  The Council offered up to two weeks additional annual leave, the flexi scheme allowed a potential of 13 days leave per year, and the flexible working policy provided a route for employees to request a reduced working hour’s arrangement on a temporary or permanent basis.

As the current policy stands, managers did not have the discretion to reject applications under the enhanced Parental Leave policy, only to defer for up to three months.  

Under the current enhanced policy there were three ways in which parental leave could currently be taken, all with 7 days’ notice:

As a single block of 18 weeks;
As a number of shorter periods of a minimum of a half day; and
In patterns which provide a part time or reduced hours working arrangement for a period of time equivalent to taking 18 weeks leave as a single block.
The Committee on 20th January, 2016 had agreed to remove the third option and also to extend the notice period to 14 days.

The current policy gave Managers no discretion of approval and the Council already offered a generous package of leave options.  The majority of authorities within Cumbria did not enhance Parental Leave options and provided only the default scheme.  A copy of the Policy was considered by the Committee.
The ‘default’ Parental Leave legislation allowed up to four weeks leave per year in one week blocks with 21 days notification required.  Managers would not have discretion to reject applications under that legislation but could defer for 6 months for justifiable business reasons.
RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council to agree to adopt the ‘default’ Parental Leave scheme limiting parental leave to a maximum of four weeks per year, in one week blocks which overrides the decision to amend the policy at the Executive Committee on 20th January, 2016.

118 – Pay Policy

The Director of Resources reminded the Committee that the Council’s Pay Policy was subject to review on an annual basis being approved at Council by 31st March each year.

The Pay Policy Statement sets out the Council’s approach to pay policy in accordance with the requirements of Section 38 of the Localism Act 2011.

The purpose of the statement was to provide transparency with regard to the Council’s approach to setting the pay of its employees.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council to agree to the minor changes to the Pay Policy for 2016/17.

119 – Voting in the Barrow Business Improvement District Ballot
The Committee were reminded of the proposal to designate a Business Improvement District (BID) in the Town Centre of Barrow.  The Council had supported the BID Steering Group since its inception and had offered financial support in the feasibility phases, supporting the costs of their retained consultant and other measures.

BID’s operated by raising a levy of between 1-2% on the NDR payments on rateable hereditaments within a defined area for a five year period.  In Barrow the Steering Group had proposed a 1.5% levy on all properties within the area. Any properties with an RV of £4,000 or less were excluded from the ballot and levy.

The BID Steering Group were currently finalising the BID prospectus – a summary of the proposals that would be put to a ballot of all qualifying properties within the area.  The programme for the ballot was considered by the Committee.
In order to proceed the BID must secure a majority of the votes cast and a majority of the RV of the votes cast.

As a significant property holder within the defined area, the Council owned 20 hereditaments with an RV in excess of £4,000 and would have 20 votes in the ballot.  The total RV of all these properties was £541,050.

There was no delegation within the Council’s constitution for the BID ballot and the timing, set out above, would prevent Council taking a decision on the ballot.  He sought authority to delegate the ballot decision for all properties in the Council’s ownership to himself after consultation with the Council’s Leader and Deputy Leader.  In arriving at the decision the Council would take into account the prospectus issued by the BID Steering Group.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council that the Executive Director be authorised to complete the Business Improvement District Ballot for all eligible Council owned properties after consultation with the Leader and Deputy Leader of the Council.

The meeting closed at 3.40 p.m.
